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ADT Featured Trail  
American River Bike Trail 

The American River Bike Trail (also 
known as the Jedediah Smith Memorial 
Trail) offers American Discovery Trail 
travelers in California a chance to enjoy 
the benefits of civilization without the 
hassle of motorized vehicles or the crush 
of buildings. For the length of its 32 
miles, between Discovery Park in Old 
Sacramento and Folsom Lake’s south-
western bank at Beal’s Point, this two-
lane paved trail follows the American 
River, which has been designated both a 
state and national wild and scenic river. 
Almost the entire route is separate from 
roads. 
 
Mile markers, emergency call boxes, rest-
rooms, and water fountains offer security 
and comfort along the trail, which mean-
ders through state and local parks. Pro-
tected by the American River Parkway 

American River. Later, Frederick Law   
Olmsted proposed a parkway plan for the 
Sacramento River and its tributaries, includ-
ing recreational facilities and docks. But 
county land acquisition did not begin until 
1960. In the 1970s, the bicycle pathway was 
finally paved. Its popularity is clear: Some 5 
million people use the American River Bike 
Trail each year. 
 
The trail is used both by commuter cyclists 
and as a major recreational destination.    
Users range from in-line skaters to hikers 
and walkers and even horseback riders; it is 
also wheelchair accessible. Although the 
trail is shaded and level for much of its path, 
it does traverse some rolling terrain, and 
gains 450 feet in elevation, traveling upriver 
from west to east. Most of the hillier portion 
is in the eastern section, especially the last 
three miles up to the lake. 
 
Several side trails offer a chance to explore 
the residential and commercial neighbor-
hoods that adjoin the trail. Picnic areas, res-
taurants, parks, swimming areas, and shops 
can entice trail users to take a break or enjoy 
 

(Continued on page 5, column 2) The American River sees a variety of  users enjoying its scenic and recreational opportunities. 
Here, river rafters can be seen from the bike trail.                             Photo courtesy of Gary Nero 

for much of the way, 
the trail resides in one 
of the few remaining 
riparian habitats in the 
state, and as such, of-
fers a diverse variety 
of flora and fauna, 
with an abundance of 
birds. Fishing, boating, 
and water recreation 
opportunities parallel 
the bike route. 
 
It was the beauty of 
the area that helped to 
protect it from devel-
opment. As early as 
1915, a Sacramento 
city planner submitted 
a plan that conceived 
of a park along the 

The American River Bike Trail is a paved, two-lane path that gracefully 
curves along the river’s banks, adding visual appeal to the ride. 

Photo courtesy of Gary Nero 



Trail News 

By Ron Fowler, Contributing Editor 
�

On Oct. 7 Julie and Barry, also known as 
“Boston” and “Cubby,” waded into the 
Pacific Ocean at Limantour Beach near 
the Point Reyes lighthouse to complete 
an east-to-west trek of the American Dis-
covery Trail. They started from Cape 
Henlopen State Park, Delaware, on Feb. 
1 and spent 249 days on the trail.  
 
Following the ADT turn-by-turn direc-
tions, they completed 4,768 trail miles to 
finish the ADT northern route. When 
asked how it felt to finish such a monu-
mental thru-hike, they could only say, “It 
feels good, REAL good!” 
 
Boston and Cubby are not new to the 
thru-hike challenge. They completed the 
2,175-mile Appalachian Trail in 2005. 
After three years off, they tackled the 
3,078-mile Continental Divide Trail in 
2008. In 2010, they did the 2,642-mile 
Pacific Crest Trail. Finishing the ADT 

completed the North American Grand 
Slam of long-distance thru-hikes. That’s 
a total of 12,664 miles of hiking! 
 
The ADT provided some challenges they 
had not encountered on other hikes. 
When they started across the more deso-
late areas of Utah they found that many 
of the water bottles they had cached in 
the fall of 2011 had not survived the 
months of being buried in the wilder-
ness. Close examination of the failed 
water bottles revealed a flaw in the bot-
tom seam of some of the original bottles 
that allowed the water to slowly leak 
away.  
 
Without a sure supply of water in a sum-
mer that saw record-breaking heat, they 
made the decision to take a couple of 
weeks off and re-cache water along the 
trail through Utah and Nevada. Water in 
place, they were able to resume the hike 
with confidence that they could replenish 
life-sustaining water as needed. 
 
Boston and Cubby have returned to their 
home and are resetting their mindsets 
from the singular focus they had on com-
pleting the American Discovery Trail. 
Their first order of business was a major 
reduction in calorie intake since the daily 
burn rate has fallen off dramatically. 
While it hasn’t been a complete “cold 
turkey” split from ice cream, they do 
have to pass a Dairy Queen now and 
then without stopping. Second was a re-

turn to their careers to start to replace 
the funds spent on the trail. And finally, 
they have returned to their family and 
friends that supported them throughout 
their time on the trail. Boston said it 
took only minutes for her mother to 
dump the management of her finances 
back on her after months of making sure 
the credit card bills were paid. 
 
Boston and Cubby aren’t done traveling 
because there is so much more to see 
and do….but next time they leave home 
it won’t be on foot. Can’t blame them. 

Boston and Cubby Thru-Hike American Discovery Trail 
To Complete North American Hikers’ Grand Slam 

Boston and Cubby celebrate the completion of their ADT thru-hike and a Grand Slam of thru-
hikes on America’s premier long-distance hiking trails.       Photo courtesy of Boston and Cubby 

Banner Year for Hikers 

A record number of seven people com-
pleted a coast-to-coast hike of the ADT in 
2012. Kirk and Cindy Sinclair, the 
“Hiking Humanitarians,” completed their 
trip on May 2, hiking west to east. Julie 
and Barry (“Boston” and “Cubby”) fin-
ished on Oct. 7, hiking east to west. 
Alastair McCandless wound up his jour-
ney at Point Reyes on Oct. 13. And, 
Karen Clark and Jerry Bowerman walked 
home to California on Oct. 20. 
 
Three of those who completed the trail 
this year had previously been “Triple 
Crown” hikers, meaning they had already 
hiked the Appalachian Trail, Continental 
Divide Trail, and Pacific Crest Trail. By 
completing the fourth long-distance trail, 
Boston, Cubby, and Kirk Sinclair became 
“Grand Slam” hikers. Ken and Marcia 
Powers became the first Grand Slam hik-
ers with their ADT trek in 2005. 
 
The ADT Society website has links to 
their journals (www.discoverytrail.org). 
Congratulations to all these successful 
hikers! 

 
                                     
 
 

Proud supporter of                                                            
the ADT through its Osprey 
Pro Deal Donation Program.                            

www.ospreypacks.com 
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Ross Greathouse (right) presents the HappiFeet Award to John Fazel at the ADT 
Society annual meeting. John is the original California state coordinator and was 
the first ADT Society executive director. An avid runner, John has run and hiked the 
ADT through several states, including California, which he finished on the first    
National Trails Day in June 1993. 

Ohio: Trails Lead to 
Healthier Employees 
 
The Northrop Grumman Company held a 
“Live Well Expo” health and safety fair 
at its facility in Cincinnati to educate em-
ployees about the benefits of leading a 
healthy lifestyle and to increase their 
awareness of resources available to them 
in their community. 
 
Pat Hayes, the Ohio American Discovery 
Trail state coordinator, and John 
Rethman of the Buckeye Trail Associa-
tion represented both trails with displays 
and brochures. The two talked to many 
Northrup Grumman employees about 
what each trail has to offer.  
 
The ADT Society donated an ADT ban-
danna and a copy of American Discover-
ies – Scouting the First Coast-to-Coast 
Recreational Trail by Eric Seaborg and 
Ellen Dudley and the BTA donated a 
copy of Bob Pond’s book, Follow the 
Blue Blazes, for use in a raffle at the 
event. 

John Fazel Receives HappiFeet Award 

Maryland: Breaking New Ground 
Anne Arundel County officials and trail supporters broke ground 
for the first phase of the Broadneck Peninsula Trail in Maryland 
this summer. Pictured from left to right are county Recreation and 
Parks Director Rick Anthony, County Executive John R. Leopold, 
Maryland State Del. Cathy Vitale, Friends of Anne Arundel Trails 
President Elizabeth Wyble, Parks Administrator Mark Garrity, Ar-
nold City Councilman Dick Ladd and trail activist Ed Parker. 
 
Phase one of the project is expected to be completed in six months. 
When the entire project is finished, the B&A (Baltimore and Anna-
polis) Trail will be extended nine miles to Sandy Point State Park in 
Annapolis. The Broadneck Peninsula Trail will be included in the 
American Discovery Trail. ADT Society member Ed Parker made a 
generous donation for a rest area along the trail. 

Missouri: Working Together 
 

In October, the Missouri River Communities Network 
hosted a “Discover the Katy Trail” ride along the 230-mile 
trail, which the ADT follows through Missouri. Nearly 
200 participants met with community members, business 
owners, and leaders in the towns along the way. They em-
phasized how communities can work together to improve 
the trail and help it become a more important economic 
development engine for these cities while enhancing Mis-
souri’s outdoor heritage.  

Kansas: Governor Sees Future 
 

Kansas Gov. Sam Brownback addressed the Kansas Built 
Environment Conference in Manhattan on Oct. 25 and reit-
erated his enthusiasm for connecting the Flint Hills Nature 
Trail (which will be part of the ADT) from Herington to 
Osawatomie to the Katy Trail in Missouri. 

Indiana: Linking People to Trails 
 
Indiana State Coordinator Jeff Edmondson worked with 
local park managers from the Northwestern Indiana Re-
gional Planning Commission to establish a new ADT route 
in northwest Indiana using a combination of local roads 
and recently built paved trails. This move allows the ADT 
to serve a large new population area in the three northwest 
counties of Indiana by connecting the ADT with the south-
ern suburbs and communities of the Chicago metro area. 
New turn-by-turn directions were written with assistance 
from local trail officials and distributed to trail users. 



The American Discovery Trail Society would like to thank all of the donors who supported our 
work this year with a generous contribution above and beyond their annual membership dues. This 
extra support helps bring your Society closer to our goals: providing more signage, improving trail 
guides, publicizing the trail, and working to provide the best possible trail experience. 
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American River Trail  
(Continued from page 1) 
 
the scenery. Other nearby points of 
interest can be part of the discovery. 
The Nimbus Fish Hatchery has a visi-
tors center open to the public. The best 
time to see salmon climbing up the 
fish ladder is in November. A number 
of the nearby city parks have historical 
significance, such as the Ancil Hoff-
man Park, which includes recon-
structed homes of the Maidu Native 
Americans, the original settlers of the 
region. Folsom Lake, a reservoir con-
structed in 1955 for flood control, 
drinking water, irrigation, and hydroe-
lectricity, includes a state recreation 
area. 
 
The American River Bike Trail is a 
combination of many things – trans-
portation and recreation, scenic and 
historic, urban and removed, natural 
and civilized. It provides an inviting 
environment for ADT travelers of all 
abilities and interests to experience. 

The ADT passes through Old Sacramento, a California and National Historic Landmark. 
Many of the buildings date to the 1850s and the early gold rush period. It was the western 
terminus of the Pony Express, transcontinental railway, and transcontinental telegraph.                                                                       

Photo courtesy of Gary Nero 
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ADT Society Welcomes 
New Board Member 
 

Steve Sherwood has joined the ADT 
Society board of directors after having 
recently retired from over 30 years with 
the U.S. Forest Service.  
 
During his tenure with the Forest Ser-
vice, Steve served as liaison to the Flor-
ida National Scenic Trail, chief ranger 
at Mt. Rogers National Recreation Area 
in Virginia, recreation officer at White 
River National Forest in Colorado, and 
most recently, director of recreation, 
heritage, and wilderness resources for 
the Rocky Mountain Region. �

California: On the Move 
 

ADT Society board member Michael 
Muir provided horse-drawn carriage 
rides in September for over 50 ADT 
travelers with mobility issues on the 
Glenn Seaborg trail, which is part of the 
American Discovery Trail. 
 
State Coordinator John Fazel led trail 
runs and hikes throughout the year on 
the ADT in Orinda, Berkeley, and Wal-
nut Creek, where dozens participate on 
a regular basis.  
 
For those who wanted to get their hands 
dirty, a trail building and reconstruction 
event in September drew 75 people in 
Marin County. 
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800-663-2387                                                                                  
info@discoverytrail.org  
www.discoverytrail.org  
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Members who attended the September ADT Society annual membership meeting and 
board meeting in Sacramento, Calif., this year got an extra treat. The space shuttle 
Endeavor took its final flight to its new home in Los Angeles piggy-backed on a 747 
directly over the meeting site. Members took a short break from their meeting to wit-
ness the flight. Here, church steeples in Old Sacramento, near the state capitol and the 
ADT route, showcase the historic event.                                 Photo courtesy of Gary Nero  

 

Attention Federal Employees 
 

Federal employees and U.S. Armed Forces members can designate the  
American Discovery Trail Society in their Combined Federal Campaign pledge. 

 
 It’s an easy way to give and contributions are tax-deductible.   

Simply include our  five-digit code # 11245 when filling out your pledge card.    

Shuttle Endeavor Travels American Discovery Trail Purchasing Power 
 
Here’s an easy way to support the Ameri-
can Discovery Trail Society without it 
costing you a penny. When you make a 
purchase online, first go to GiveBack-
America: www.givebackamerica.com. 
Select the ADT Society as your charity, 
and then go to Amazon.com, Target.com, 
Walmart.com, or more than 1,000 other 
companies. A portion of the sale will be 
donated to the ADT Society. Check it out! 
 
Another way to make a donation is by 
selling items on Ebay. You can designate 
a nonprofit (think ADTS!) to receive a 
percentage of the selling price. ADT Soci-
ety board member Brian Stark says, “This 
is cool in several ways. Ebay gives our 
organization a huge plug on the auction 
site for donating to us. Everyone who sees 
the item I sell also sees the ADTS name 
and logo and a one sentence description of 
what we do.” 
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